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Waltham, MA  02453-1523

 jsallen@bikexprt.com

(781) 891-9307 voice/fax

· Technical writing, translation

· Mechanical design, acoustics

· Consultant on bicycling

· Effective Cycling instructor


March 25, 2012
Thomas F. Broderick, P.E., 

Acting Chief Engineer, 

MassDOT, 

10 Park Plaza, 

Boston, MA 02116 

Attn.: Accelerated Bridge Program
Dear Mr. Broderick:

I thank you for the opportunity to comment on the River Street and Western Avenue bridge projects.
I am pleased that the bridges are to be repaired. However, I have serious issues with the proposed design.
Only last week I commented on the Longfellow Bridge restoration. The report of the Task Force on that project included the statement that 10 ½-foot lanes had been considered, but that they were too narrow. Now the River Street and Western Avenue bridges are to have 10 ½ foot lanes in the interest of including so-called “cycle tracks”. These bridges carry heavy truck and bus traffic, with turns at either end. What explains this change in acceptable width? As the bridges have to be reconstructed, why can’t they be widened?
The signal timing diagrams presented also are incomplete, showing only the lengths of phases, but not those of the intervals when it is permitted to enter the intersection. At the public meeting I attended, there was a mention of better coordination between signals on the two sides of the river but no details were given. 

I judge every bicycle facility on a case-by-case basis. That is to say, I do not dismiss the concept of a cycle track out of hand. I have a generally positive opinion of the one on 9th Avenue in Manhattan, which you may read here. 
http://john-s-allen.com/blog/?p=93
This bikeway is of ample width, and all intersections signalized. On the other hand, my opinion on the cycle track planned for Western Avenue in Cambridge is already available here, and is very different. I mention it because its terminus is at this project. Please bear with me:
http://cambridgecivic.com/?p=1052
In this project, Cambridge has determined to design a bicycle sidewalk, with hazards and impediments which have been known and understood for decades. The bikeway is certain to be used for two-way bicycle travel, though the City describes it as a one-way facility, and it is designed as one. 

The proposed cycle track on Western Avenue in Allston poses similar issues. It is to be designed as a two-way facility on one side of the street. I understand the need and desire of Harvard Business School cyclists for two-way travel without crossing Western Avenue, but let Harvard build this on its own property rather than taking it out of the street. Western Avenue is presently of ample width to accommodate overtaking of bicyclists by motorists; that will no longer be the case. The bikeway will have conflicts at driveways, and at the ends too, where left-side paths encourage wrong-way travel and unusual crossing maneuvers. 

One end of the Allston project is at the Western Avenue Bridge. Here, with a proposed one-way “cycle track” on the bridge, there will be two-way bicycle traffic. Very confused and unpredictable situations are bound to occur where groups of pedestrians and bicyclists stand waiting to cross in different directions. 
Crossing the Western Avenue bridge from Cambridge to Boston on the cycle tracks would require three crosswalk-type crossings, each with a separate signal phase. The “pillar to post” multiple delays of such treatments encourage scofflaw behavior. The crossing at Memorial Drive is to be concurrent with right-turning motor traffic, while crossing Memorial Drive is at present managed easily by continuing on the street, to the right of the through traffic and in line with the light right-turning traffic. The proposed design would make that more difficult by eliminating a right-turn-only lane. A more progressive treatment would encourage bicyclists to use the left side of this lane for through travel.
Crossing from the downstream side of Western Avenue on the Boston side to either of the Paul Dudley White paths will require three crosswalks, and three different signal phases. The delay could be greatly reduced if bicyclists merge to a contraflow bike lane or, indeed, cycle track, on the traffic island to the left of the right-turn lane from Western Avenue, as I have suggested in the section “What Should Happen Here” near the bottom of this page:

http://bikexprt.com/massfacil/boston/rvstwsta.htm
The River Street Bridge, however, poses the worst problems. A taste of the difficulties in carrying designated bikeways across such an intersection, with multiple signals and merges, may be had on Commonwealth Avenue, approaching the BU Bridge from the east, where a diagonal bike lane is often blocked by traffic backed up by the traffic signal at the entry to the BU Bridge. Indeed, the scope of the current project has been expanded, but addressing the problems at River Street requires a project with a yet wider scope. 
The bridge over the Turnpike ramps has in any case to be replaced – so, having traffic that is to cross the River Street bridge enter from the median of Cambridge Street would eliminate the clumsy four-lane merge in front of the Doubletree Suites hotel. Similarly, traffic approaching on Cambridge Street might be split by a traffic island. Bicyclists would then enter the bridge from Cambridge Street with only one merge, across a single lane of traffic, instead of the two merges and three lanes as in the plans. A set of traffic signals could be eliminated.
The important crossing from the Paul Dudley White path outbound to Cambridge Street westbound is to be addressed only as a series of 5 crosswalks. If bicyclists could position themselves in the stream of traffic turning left onto Cambridge Street – at present, prevented by a guardrail – bicyclists could turn left along with the motor traffic. 

I support an underpass for the path at the Allston end of the River Street bridge. In cooperation with the Charles River Conservancy, I have produced a video describing the issues there. The proposed design does next to nothing to solve them. My video is here:
http://vimeo.com/30400141
And, at the Memorial Drive end of the bridge, bicyclists need to be to the left of the right-turning traffic, not steered right and dumped into a crosswalk around the corner as in the proposed design.

I have, by the way, ridden a bicycle from Cambridge Street, across the bridge and onto River Street hundreds of times, on the roadway, positioning myself in the correct lane for my destination and, never once had a problem. This option must be maintained, indeed, encouraged, because cyclists who actually want to get somewhere in a reasonable amount of time need this option. I have posted a video of two rides across the bridge online as an example of how this is done. (At present, March 25, 2012, this is a rough cut, assembled in haste so as to link to these comments.)
http://vimeo.com/39161239
All in all, the designers of this project have chosen to throw overboard the standards set by the MassDOT Project Development and Design Guide, and to ignore the warnings of the research literature about intersection conflicts resulting from sidewalk- style intersection treatments. Signal timings optimized mostly for motor traffic will result in long delays for bicyclists, promoting scofflaw behavior; the accommodations to allow cyclists to cross will result in delays to motorists, as well. The intersection conflicts with bicyclists crossing to the right of right-turning traffic are particularly troubling. 
Also, speaking more generally, a segregated system which divides up road width between motorists and bicyclists inherently uses that width inefficiently, because every barrier eliminates flexibility and adds shy distance. Segregation also fails to accommodate foreseeable – and unforeseeable – mode shifts including the increasing popularity of vehicles which do not fit comfortably into either category – for example, pedicabs, “golf cars,” electrically-assisted bicycles and motor scooters. 

The designers, fundamentally, assume that neither motorists nor bicyclists are capable of merging across each other’s paths before intersections, but instead have designed in the conflicts and delays inherent in pedestrian-type bicycling. Granted, not all bicyclists are proficient at merging, but on the other hand, it is and will remain a necessary skill almost everywhere else bicyclists must travel; the most troublesome merges in this project can be eliminated with reconstruction of the bridge over the Turnpike ramps; and treatments which make merging palatable even for less skillful bicyclists by slowing and channelizing traffic are well-known. 
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Very truly yours, 

John S. Allen 

